
 

Memorandum  
Date: July 24, 2025  
To:  Southern Nevada District Board of Health 

From: Lourdes Yapjoco, MSN-PH, RN, CCM, Director of Public Health & Preventive Care LY 
              Cassius Lockett, PhD, District Health Officer  

RE:  PUBLIC HEALTH & PREVENTIVE CARE BOARD OF HEALTH REPORT – June 2025 

 
I. Immunization Program 

A. Immunization Program Activities  
1. The public health centers continued to administer the trivalent Flu 2024-2025 formulation for the 

season. The 2024-2025 flu season ended on June 30, 2025. A total 190 flu vaccines were 
administered between all four Immunization Public Health Centers in the month a June. A total of 
9,655 flu vaccines were administered during the 2024-2025 flu season within the four Public Health 
Centers. The 2025-2026 flu season will begin in July 2025, and the trivalent Flu 2025-2026 
formulation will be made available soon.  

2. Back-to-School (BTS) planning has continued review ways to improve shorter wait times and 
processing. The four public health centers that provide immunization services will continue with 
regular days and hours.  
a. The Henderson Public Health Center will increase services and will be open on Friday August 

1, 2025, and August 8, 2025.  
b. The East Las Vegas Public Health Center will open Monday, July 28, 2025, August 4, 2025, 

and August 11, 2025.  
c. Additional immunization opportunities will be provided at the Fremont Public Health Center 

from July 28, 2025, thru August 8, 2025.   
 

B. Immunization Outreach Activities 
1.   Total outreach clinics in June- 9 clinics, 355 vaccines were administered to 167 clients. The clinics 

were held at CCSD  schools, Family Support Center, and in partnership with Help of Southern 
Nevada, Nevada Homeless Alliance, Las Vegas Convention Center, and REACH. 

2. With the addition of  2 State subgrants, School Located Vaccinations and Immunization Education, 
staff conduct clinics to increase immunization compliance and educate the community on the 
importance of vaccines. During outreach events, SNHD resources, community referrals, and CDC 
vaccine information are provided. 

 
II. Community Health Nursing  

A. Nursing Education 
There were no Nursing CEUs offered for the month of June through SNHD. 

 
B. Maternal Child Health   

The Maternal Child Health (MCH) Nurse had 4 Lead referrals and no newborn screening referrals in 
the month of June.  Ten active Lead clients were case managed this month.  The MCH nurse also 
assisted during an immunization outreach event and continued to provide nursing assessments for the 
Healthy Start Program.   
 

C. Nurse Family Partnership (NFP) 
The Southern Nevada Health District-Nurse-Family Partnership (NFP) has 165 active families. Seventy 
are currently participating in the Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting (MIECHV) 
program.  Twenty-three families are participating through the Temporary Assistance for Needy 
Families (TANF) funding.  Both grants are from the Nevada Division of Public and Behavioral Health.   



 
Nurse home visitors continue to enroll pregnant first-time mothers.  They will provide individualized 
education, guidance, and resources for medical care, food, job training, security, and educational 
opportunities to help each enrolled family meet their needs and goals.  The TANF team wrapped up 
services in June.  The families were offered to continue home visiting services by a different nurse. 

D.  Healthy Start Initiative- Enhanced 
The Southern Nevada Health District’s Healthy Start Initiative Program is supported by the Health 
Resources and Service Administration (HRSA) of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services  
(HHS).  The program provides Community Health Workers (CHWs) and Nurses to support, educate, 
and connect families with community resources at convenient in-home visits.  There were 78 active 
families served in June 2025.  

In-person program outreach was conducted at various DWSS locations by the program’s CHWs.  
Outreach was also completed with DAD INC., a new community partner for Healthy Start.  

The Healthy Start Program conducted consortium work group meetings with various community 
partners to work toward meeting goals to help our community.  These include improving access to 
healthcare, increasing the number of Medicaid participants utilizing preventive dental services, 
improving health literacy and increasing cultural awareness in Clark County.  The members of these 
workgroups are planning community events and projects to work toward these goals.  Cultural 
competency workshops are being organized and offered for healthcare professionals. 

 E.   Embracing Fatherhood 
Embracing Fatherhood of Southern Nevada (EFSN) continues to enroll clients and receive referrals 
from different organizations, including Nevada Family Courts, a new community partner.  There was 1 
new enrollment in the program in June.  Currently, there is a total of 10 active families in the 
Embracing Fatherhood program.  

III. Sexual Health Outreach and Prevention Program (SHOPP) 
A. Express Testing (ET) is a program that conducts testing for sexually transmitted infections (STI’s) 

without a provider exam for asymptomatic patients.  ET provided 251 screening encounters for the 
month of June. This included 27 clients who were tested at Homeless Outreach events, and 21 at the 
Fremont Friday clinics. The SHOPP team has expanded to doing once weekly testing at the UNLV 
student center, testing 8 clients in June. The SHOPP team has also expanded testing to include the 
Mesquite and Henderson SNHD locations. For the month of June both the Mesquite clinic and the 
Henderson clinic tested 2 clients each, advertising and outreach efforts continue.  

 
B. The Congenital Syphilis Case Management Program (CSCMP) is a program to address the high rate 

of congenital syphilis in the community.  The CSCMP nurses, in coordination with perinatal Hep B and 
HIV programs, continue to meet monthly to plan future targeted education sessions to increase 
knowledge and awareness of these diseases and available resources.  The team continues to serve 
53 active clients and completed 5 educational community events. 
 

C.     Members of the SHOPP team attended the SNHD Public Speaking course and Adult Mental Health First      
 Aid training. SHOPP presented for The College of Southern Nevada nursing program, presenting on all 
 of the SHOPP programs to nursing instructors and nursing students. The SHOPP Express Testing team 
 also attended training on Chembio testing, an HIV and Syphilis rapid point of care test.  

 
D. SHOPP houses a Neurosyphilis Emergent Onsite Navigation (NEON) program which aims to provide 

critical linkage services to patients suspected of neurosyphilis.  Three NEON referrals were received, 
and 2 clients were navigated. The SHOPP nurses, in coordination with the Sexual Health Clinic and 
the University Medical Center’s Wellness Center staff navigated 2 of the 3 patients to UMC ER for the 
appropriate medical evaluation, diagnostic tests, and treatment. The third client that was not navigated 
sought treatment elsewhere.  

 
E. SHOPP employs the Home Administered Treatment for Sexually Transmitted Infections (HATS) 

intervention, an innovative public health solution aimed at increasing access to care. This program is 



 
specific to those who have barriers to getting into a clinic for treatment, such as experiencing 
homelessness or no transportation. With this intervention, SHOPP and the SNHD DIIS team partner to 
get those facing barriers treated for STIs in their home or on the streets. In the month of June, the 
team was able to schedule 1 client for treatment.  

 
F. The SHOPP Rapid PREVENT program recently started its implementation phase and now has a total 

of seven active clients.  The three CHW’s for this initiative work collaboratively with Express Testing to 
assess and provide linkage to care services. In June the team took part in National HIV Day on 
06/27/2025 at the Fremont SNHD location, where 9 clients were tested.   

 
G. SHOPP’s Pathways to Better Health (PBH) program serves pregnant/postpartum mothers and follows 

until the infant turns one year of age. The Community Health Workers support, educate and provide 
linkages and referrals with the goal of improving health outcomes during and after pregnancy for both 
moms and babies. During the month of June, the CHWs were able to enroll 6 new clients in the 
program, with a total of 11 active clients.  
 

IV. Tuberculosis (TB) Clinic 

 TB clinic has four (4) new adult TB active cases and zero (0) pediatric cases for the month of June 
2025. 

 
V. Employee Health Nursing – June 2025 
 

A. There were zero (0) SNHD employees who tested for COVID-19. Zero (0) PCR tests were conducted. 
Zero (0) tests from outside entities.  Zero (0) employees tested positive for COVID.  
 

B. Employee New Hire and Annual Tuberculosis (TB) testing continues, and annual catch-up TB testing is 
ongoing. Forty (40) Tuberculosis tests were completed.  
 

C. Employee New Hire and Annual FIT Testing Medical Evaluations continue.  Thirteen (13) medical 
clearances were completed. 
  

D. There were no employee Blood Borne Pathogens exposure case.  
 

E. There were no new employee TB exposure cases. 
 

F. Vaccine Clinics 
 

1. June 1 – June 30, 2025  
 

2. Employees Total: 6 employees 
a) 0 COVID-19 Updated booster. 
b) 0 Influenza Vaccine  
c) 0 Monkeypox Vaccine  
d) 9 other vaccines  

 

3. Total Vaccines Given: 9 
 

G. New Hire/Onboarding: One (1) new hire was onboarded. 
 

H. Employee Health Nurse Accomplishments: 
 

1. Hosted Skills Fair 
 

I. Policies and procedures continue to be reviewed and updated.  
 



 

 

 



 
 

 



 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 


